



TOWN OF GROTON PLANNING BOARD
September 26, 2024
Meeting Minutes

A virtual meeting of the Planning Board was held on Thursday, September 26, 2024, at 7:00 p.m.
	
Members Present: 
	
Mr. Scott Wilson, Chair
Ms. Lorayne Black, Vice-Chair
Mr. Phil Francisco, Clerk
Mr. Russ Burke, Board Member
Mr. David Bonnett, Board Member
Mr. Paul Hathaway, Board Member

Members Not Present:

Mr. George Barringer, Board Member

Also Present:

Mr. Takashi Tada, Land Use Director/Town Planner

Per the Massachusetts Attorney General’s guidance regarding the Massachusetts Wiretap Statute, Mr. Wilson stated that the meeting was virtual and recorded, and all votes must be taken via roll call.  Mr. Wilson also introduced the Planning Board members in attendance.
Discussion – Climate Action Workshop Group

Ms. Charlotte Weigel, Climate Action Working Group, said the group had been put together by the Town Manager, Mr. Mark Haddad, and was created to:

· Assess support for a Town Climate Resolution that established a goal of net zero greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions by 2050 and supports the creation of a Climate Action Plan that will detail how we meet that goal.

· Identify outside funding for the creation of a Climate Action Plan.

· We are here to assess your support as community members and as a relevant stakeholder group.

Ms. Weigel said the group also included Mr. Ken Horton, Sustainability Commission,  Ms. Charlotte Steeves, Conservation Agent, and Ms. Alison Manugian, Select Board.


Ms. Weigel explained that changes in climate over time lead to:

· Increase in extreme weather events, including days >90F, extreme rainfall events, and drought.
· Impacts of those changes include negative impacts on health, natural resources, food security, agricultural and economic productivity, and governance.*
(*Volume III – 2022 Massachusetts Climate Change Assessment:  Regional Reports.)
What is Groton’s contribution to climate change?
· A GHG emissions inventory showed town-wide emissions in 2019 were 139,450 metric tons of CO2 equivalents (MT CO2e) = 12.3 MT CO2e per resident.
· This is the same amount of emissions produced from burning enough gasoline to fill 64 Olympic-sized pools (16 million gallons).

Top 3 GHG Emission Source Subsectors Town-wide:
1. Passenger vehicles (36%)
2. Commercial, Industrial and Manufacturing (30%)
3. Residential Buildings (27%)
4. Municipal emissions are 2.3% - GDRSD buildings are 1.6% of the total.

What could climate action look like?

· Step 1:  Spring 2025 Town Meeting vote on climate resolution that establishes:
·  A goal of reducing emissions with a goal of Net Zero emissions by 2050.
· Creation of a climate action plan that details how the goal will be reached.

· Step 2:  Create a climate action plan (one year)
· Secure external funding for planning assistance. 
· Create a Climate Action Plan Committee that would include representatives from different stakeholder groups.

· Step 3: Implementation of the climate action plan.

What is a Climate Action Plan?

· Reduction strategy evaluation with cost/benefits/ opportunities/challenges/timescale for reduction, incentives, resources, community engagement, and metric of progress.
· <47 Massachusetts towns have completed CAPs or are in the process of completing one.
· CAPs can advance community goals outlined in the Master Plan.
· Action can include:

· Municipal actions to decrease municipal emissions and improve municipal resiliency.
· Municipal actions to assist the community with decreasing emissions and improve resiliency.
· Community actions to decrease community emissions and improve resiliency.
  
· Municipal actions require resources, whether grant-funded or town-funded and must be balanced with other priorities.

· Climate Action Plans do NOT contain:

· Legislated changes (only recommendations)
· Mandated town expenditure without approval through normal channels.
· Automatic changes to zoning, building codes, or conservation measures (only recs)
· Predetermined path to net zero target.

Ms. Weigel asked if the Planning Board supported a Climate Resolution that establishes a goal for the town to reduce greenhouse gas emissions by 2050 and the creation of a Climate Action Plan in support of those goals.
Mr. Francisco asked if Ms. Weigel was asking the Planning Board to take a formal vote or if she was asking for their individual opinions.  Ms. Weigel replied she would like the Planning Board to take a vote as a Board.
Mr. Hathaway said while he was in support of much of what Ms. Weigel noted, he felt it was very broad and not components of goals.  Ms. Weigel noted the state’s law was that they wanted to be net zero by 2050. She said the language had to be in there to meet the requirement for the enhanced funding.
At 7:15 p.m., Mr. Wilson stated that he had to take the agenda out of order to address item #2, noting that the discussion with Ms. Weigel would continue later in the evening.

Discussion – Road Acceptance, Monarch Path Subdivision 
(in conjunction with the Select Board)

Member of the Select Board Present:

Ms. Rebecca Pine, Vice Chair
Mr. Peter Cunningham, Clerk
Mr. John Reily, Board Member
Mr. Matthew Pisani, Board Member
Mr. Peter Cunningham, Clerk

Member not Present:

Ms. Alison Manugian, Chair

Vice-Chair Pine opened the Select Board/Planning Board meeting to order at approximately 7:18 p.m.

MOTION:  Mr. Cunningham made a motion to open the public hearing.  Mr. Pisani seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Ms. Pine, Mr. Cunningham, Mr. Reilly,				4
	and Mr. Pisani

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  4 – 0 – 0.

MOTION:  Mr. Cunningham made a motion to continue the public hearing until the conclusion of the current presentation regarding the Climate Action Working Group.  Mr. Pisani seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Ms. Pine, Mr. Cunningham, Mr. Reilly,				4
	and Mr. Pisani 

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  4 – 0 – 0.

MOTION:  Mr. Francisco made a motion that the Planning Board support a Climate Resolution that established a goal for the Town of Groton to reduce emissions to net zero by 2050, and to create a Climate Action Plan in support of those goals.  Ms. Burke seconded the motion.
A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea:	Ms. Black, Mr. Bonnett, Mr. Francisco,				5	
	Mr. Burke, and Mr. Wilson

Nay:	Mr. Hathaway							1

MOTON CARRIED:  5 – 1 – 0.  (Nay – Mr. Hathaway)

Ms. Weigel asked, while the intent was to maximize external funding opportunities for plan implementation, including federal and state incentives, if this group would support municipal investment if external funding did not completely pay for implementation.

Ms. Weigel also asked If the plan recommends municipal investment in a staff person to secure external funding and oversee the implementation of the plan, would the Planning Board support it?

Mr. Burke commented that he felt the questions were open-ended and asked them to prejudge the specific action, and he would be more comfortable with “not writing a blank check.”

Mr. Francisco commented that it was difficult to answer the questions without knowing what the specific amount of money would be.

Discussion – Road Acceptance, Monarch Path Subdivision (in conjunction with the Select Board) (Continuation)  

MOTION:  Mr. Cunningham made a motion to reopen the joint public hearing regarding the Road Acceptance, Monarch Path Subdivision.  Mr. Pisani seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Ms. Pine, Mr. Cunningham, Mr. Reilly,				4
	and Mr. Pisani

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  4 – 0 – 0.

Mr. Tada commented that the work was not completed as of the previous day when Nitsch Engineering had inspected the site.  Therefore, they did not have an as-built plan to review, nor did they have a recommendation letter from Nitsch Engineering.  He added that the developer had not completed all that was needed for a road acceptance.

Mr. Cunningham noted that item #7 on the list was the planting of trees, which would not be completed until after the houses were built.  Mr. Tada replied that previously, there had been approvals with the caveat of a performance bond, as the tree planting was typically done after the houses were built.

Mr. Tom Delaney, DPW Director, pointed out that the developer planted more trees overall than was originally required; however, the tree plantings are clustered in front of the homes that have been built, while the unbuilt lots don’t have any street trees yet.

Mr. Burke commented that there were quite a few items that were not complete on the list, and it was probably not good public policy to approve the road acceptance despite having a responsible developer who lives in the subdivision.

MOTION:  Mr. Burke made a motion not to recommend the road acceptance at this time as there were outstanding items to be completed in the field, and there was no as-built plan.  Mr. Bonnett seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Mr. Hathaway, Ms. Black, Mr. Bonnett, 				6
	Mr. Francisco, Mr. Burke, and Mr. Wilson

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  6 – 0 – 0.

Mr. Phil Roscoe, P.E. for the developer, addressed the Boards and said they had run out of time to address all of the items on the list completed.  He thanked the boards for their consideration and said he hoped they would be allowed to come back in the spring.

MOTION:  Mr. Cunningham made a motion to close the public hearing.  Mr. Pisani seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Ms. Pine, Mr. Cunningham, Mr. Reilly,				4
	and Mr. Pisani

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  4 – 0 – 0.

MOTION:  Mr. Cunningham made a motion that the article be postponed indefinitely at Town Meeting.  Mr. Pisani seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Ms. Pine, Mr. Cunningham, Mr. Reilly,				4
	and Mr. Pisani

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  4 – 0 – 0.

At approximately 7:57 p.m., Ms. Pine declared that the Select Board meeting to be adjourned.

The Planning Board continued its meeting at 7:58 p.m.

Public Hearing (Continuation) – Preliminary Subdivision Plan, “Casella Acres,” Wyman Road, Assessors’ Parcel 229-58

Attorney Bob Collins and Mr. Frank McPartlan, Senior Civil Engineer, Dillis & Roy Civil Design Group, Inc., were present on behalf of the applicant, Jim Casella.

Attorney Collins explained that the proposed subdivision is on a 22-acre site adjacent to the 120-acre Casella Preserve that was recently acquired by the Conservation Commission.  He said the land was relatively flat and primarily open and was connected to Wyman Road.  The proposed subdivision consists of six lots.
Attorney Collins said they looked at how the site could be developed conventionally, and they were able to devise a conventional plan that involved two cul-de-sacs that would enable the house sites to be entirely within the 7.5-acre development envelope shown on the previous plans.  He said each lot would have at least 2 acres and at least 225 feet of frontage.  He said the flexible development plan would allow each home to have an unobstructed view to the rear, which would be permanently protected open space.  He said the open space area of 14 acres would be gifted to the Conservation Commission.
Mr. Collins added that they would use a low-impact development (LID) drainage system and were trying to minimize the site disturbance overall. As such, the flexible plan includes a “T turnaround” at the end of the proposed road with a shared driveway for the three lots at the end.
Mr. McPartlan said the spacing of the proposed house labeled as #12 on the flexible plan was located so that it was as far from the abutters’ homes as the abutters were from each other.  He also mentioned that the open space parcel configuration would allow for trail access from Wyman Road.
Attorney Collins also stated that he would present a detailed planting plan with the special permit.
Mr. Burke requested calculations as to what the impervious surface was between the yield plan and the flexible plan.  Attorney Collins replied he would provide that information.
Mr. Burke said that he felt the yield plan had more promise than the flexible plan because of the shorter driveways.  He also said that he thought the proposed hammerhead turnaround under the proposed flexible plan was very inadequate.
Mr. Wilson stated that he agreed with Mr. Burke that a cul-de-sac would be a lot more practical.  
Mr. Hathaway stated that he felt the flexible plan appeared to be preferable from the standpoint of providing more separation between the existing homes/septic systems/wells on Wyman Road and the proposed development.
Both Ms. Black and Mr. Francisco said they had some concerns regarding the length of the driveway to the three homes on the flexible development plan and would like to see how fire trucks and other vehicles would be able to get in and out of the area.
Ms. Black asked about the specific LID drainage techniques proposed.  Mr. McPartlan said the drainage system includes country-style drainage swales, an infiltration basin, and one subsurface infiltration area near Wyman Road.  Ms. Black also recommended plantings around the basin.
Mr. Bonnett asked for clarification about the volume of the proposed drainage basin in the flexible plan. The basin appears to be relatively small. He also suggested adding a pathway or other mechanism to make the trail access safer.
Mr. Chris teDuits, an abutter (via Zoom), stated that he felt the developer was trying to squeeze as many lots as possible on a lot.  Mr. Burke replied that he agreed they were asking for too many houses but that the subdivision rules would be enforced.  
MOTION:  Mr. Burke made a motion to continue the public hearing, date specific, to October 10, 2024.  Ms. Black seconded the motion.
A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Mr. Hathaway, Ms. Black, Mr. Bonnett, 				6
	Mr. Francisco, Mr. Burke, and Mr. Wilson

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  6 – 0 – 0.

Discussion – Approval Not Required (ANR) Plan, 193 Chicopee Row

Attorney Bob Collins was present on behalf of the applicants, Robert & Rhonda Mullins.  Also present was Frank McPartlan, Senior Civil Engineer, Dillis & Roy Civil Design Group, Inc.

Attorney Collins said the applicants wanted to split the property into two lots, one for the existing house and one for a new house.  He said there would be more than two acres on each lot, and there was more than enough frontage.

Mr. McPartlan said the soil testing for septic was complete for the proposed lot 1, and lot 2 had passed a Title V inspection, and they were able to document a location for a reserve system.

MOTION:  Mr. Burke made a motion to endorse the Approval Not Required (ANR) Plan for Robert and Rhonda Mullins at 193 Chicopee Row as shown on the plan by Dillis & Roy Civil Design Group, Inc., dated June 19, 2024.  Mr. Hathaway seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Mr. Hathaway, Ms. Black, Mr. Bonnett, 				6
	Mr. Francisco, Mr. Burke, and Mr. Wilson

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  6 – 0 – 0.

Discussion – Notice of Intent to Sell/Convert Chapter 61 Land to Residential Use, Sand Hill Road & Common Street

Mr. Wilson stated that the Conservation Commission recommended the Town not exercise its right of first refusal.

MOTION:  Mr. Francisco made a motion to recommend to the Select Board that the Town does not exercise its right of first refusal.  Ms. Black seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Mr. Hathaway, Ms. Black, Mr. Bonnett, 				6
	Mr. Francisco, Mr. Burke, and Mr. Wilson

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  6 – 0 – 0.

Discussion – Master Plan Update and GrotonFest Booth Planning

· Mr. Tada reviewed a memorandum from Barrett Planning Group that contained updates, reminders, and a project completion timetable.  (Received 9/19/24)

· GrotonFest booth, Saturday, 9/28/24, from 10:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m. (setup begins at 7:50 a.m.)

Project Updates

· Groton Hill Music Center – There were no updates.

· Village at Shepley Hill – There were no updates.

· Kilbourn Place, 240 Main Street – There were no updates.

· Village Meadows (Bluebird Lane) – There were no updates.

· Groton Farms, 500 Main Street – There were no updates.

· Monarch Path Subdivision

· Waters House, 11 Lowell Road – Project nearing completion, As-Built Plan coming soon.

Committee Updates

· Complete Streets Committee

· The paving contractor is scheduled to start work next week.
· The DPW has completed the portion of the West Main Street sidewalk that follows the old road right-of-way.

· Community Preservation Committee

· FY26 Community Preservation Plan to be released on 9/27/24.

· Conductorlab Oversight Committee – There were no new updates.

· ZBA Updates – There were no new updates.

· Sign Committee

Mr. Tada stated that he had attended the Commission on Accessibility meeting, and they voted to support the ADU (Accessory Dwelling Unit) zoning amendment article.  

General Business

· Meeting Minutes
 
· July 25, 2024

MOTION:   Ms. Black made a motion to approve the minutes from the July 25, 2024, meeting, as presented.  Mr. Burke seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Mr. Hathaway, Ms. Black, Mr. Bonnett, 				6
	Mr. Francisco, Mr. Burke, and Mr. Wilson

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  6 – 0 – 0.

· August 22, 2024

MOTION:  Mr. Hathaway made a motion to approve the minutes from the August 22, 2024, meeting, as presented.  Mr. Francisco seconded the motion.
A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Mr. Hathaway, Ms. Black, Mr. Bonnett, 				6
	Mr. Francisco, Mr. Burke, and Mr. Wilson

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  6 – 0 – 0.

Planning Board Meeting Schedule
· September 28, 2024 – Groton Fest
· October 5, 2024 – Fall Town Meeting
· October 10, 2024 – In-Person

Adjournment

At approximately 9:45 p.m., Mr. Burke made a motion to adjourn. Mr. Francisco seconded the motion.

A roll call vote was taken, which resulted as follows:

Yea: 	Mr. Hathaway, Ms. Black, Mr. Bonnett, 				6
	Mr. Francisco, Mr. Burke, and Mr. Wilson

Nay:									0

MOTION CARRIED:  6 – 0 – 0.

Respectfully submitted:  

Trish Gedziun 
Recording Secretary

Approved 11/14/2024
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